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6 June  Christian Classics group, starts at 8 PM at HTC Utrecht  p.19 
 
8 June   Performance of Luke, starts 8 PM at HTC Utrecht    p.16 
 
9 June  Choral Evensong, Brussels. Starts 4 PM      p.24   
 
15,16 June  Students away weekend. Talk to Erik Heemskerk if    
   you are interested! 
 
23 June  CrossFit Men’s group          p.20 
 
29 June  Christian Classics group, starts at 6:30 PM at HTC Utrecht  p.19 
 
17,18,19 August Christian meditation and prayer weekend     p.19  

• Every 2nd and 4th Tuesday of the month 20:00 in the parsonage (door open 19:45)  

• Every 2nd and 4th Tuesday of the month 10:00 - 12:00 Houten.  
Contact: Susette Fink-Jensen 

• The ‘Betuwe Bible Study Group’: Waalbandijk 48, 4175 AC Haaften.  
Contact: Isabel & Hans Baars, 0418 592525.  

• Tuesdays (fortnightly) at 19:00 and at other times: Grace Housegroup Bible 
Studies.  For information, contact Dragos Stefanescu at dragos.stef@gmail.com. 

• Fridays at 15:30 (during term): Prayer Group, place each week t.b.a on Facebook 
group page. 
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Chaplain's Report on Groningen for 
Chaplaincy Annual Meeting 2018 
 The Revd Sam Van Leer 

‘There is a time for everything, and a 
season for every activity under the 
heavens.’ (Ecclesiastes 3:1) 

 

Our lives, and the life of the church, is full 
of all manner of activity.  There have been 
times of joy and times of sadness in the 
last year, but we give thanks that, 
throughout, we have been carried, 
together, by each other, and by the grace 
and love of God. 

 

Time has indeed flown by.  Our church 
plant in Groningen is gradually growing 
into the norms of the church year, so this 
year we have managed to organize our 
own local AGM in April (22nd), before the 
chaplaincy AGM.  An early spring AGM will 
also help us to plan better, as the new 
Leadership Team can have its first 
meeting well before the summer holidays 
and the beginning of a new academic 
year. 

 

The Fruits of Grace’s New Vision and 
Priorities 

In the past year we’ve seen many new and 
exciting developments in our life at Grace 
– new people joining us (we average over 
50 at our regular bi-weekly worship 
services and much more on special 
occasions like Christmas, Palm Sunday 
and Easter).  Many are also getting 
involved and the leadership and 
congregation are exploring new ways to 
serve the Lord’s mission in Groningen and 
help others. 

 

In March 2017, our Leadership Team 
began a process of Mission Action 
Planning (MAP) to discern a vision for our 
mission and ministry and identify priorities 
to which we need to give emphasis in the 
coming time.  At the June Annual Meeting 
this statement of our overarching vision for 
Grace was proposed and accepted: 

 

'An International Church seeking to 
Grow in God's Grace and Live God's 
Love in Faith and Service' 

 

The shorter version is: ‘Growing in God’s 
Grace, Living God’s Love’ 

 

In the lead up to the last AGM, we also 

This month, in place of the Chaplain’s Letter, we have the addresses that the chaplains 
gave at the AGM. 
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involved the congregation in a ‘SWOT 
analysis’, to get a feel for our perceived 
Strengths, Weaknesses, Opportunities 
and Threats.  This analysis and the vision 
and planning derived from it have helped 
us prayerfully shape what we’re doing. 

 

At this point in the ongoing process, from 
the inputs, we have identified the 
following priorities: 

Support for ministry personnel and 
organization 

Physical resources (building space, 
music and other equipment, etc.) 

Activities to build up community life (mid-
week, social, etc.) 

Spiritual life and growth 

Children's ministry 

Frequency of worship services 

Public relations and advertizing 

Community service and social justice 

 

These priorities were not ranked in order 
of importance -- all are significant.  The 
MAP approach suggests taking on 2-3 
per year, and we have seen fruit in many 
areas. 

 

In community service, Maaike Kroese 
and Laura Nederveen got us connected 
to Stichting Present, which links local 
people in need with volunteers who want 
to help them.  So in September 2017, 
several groups from Grace spent some 
Saturdays cleaning houses, painting and 
doing gardening work.  In early April 
2018, we were involved in another round 

of projects. 

 

In children’s ministry, we are delighted 
that Meg and Brian Embry have joined 
the team of Junior Church leaders (with 
Deborah van Arragon and Judith Lap-
Tensen).  Week after week, the kids enjoy 
enthusiastic and inspired teaching and 
creative activities led by the team, and we 
are all grateful.  One of the major 
highlights of the year was the children’s 
Nativity Play at our Christmas Eve 2017 
service, complete with sheep, shepherds, 
wise men, and the of course the Holy 
Family! 

 

In the area of spiritual life and growth, 
in the New Year, Josué Almansa and 
Maike Jansen have launched monthly 
Movie Nights at the SKLO building with 
food and discussion for those interested 
in exploring spiritual and other themes in 
a welcoming and friendly setting.  Dragos 
and Cerasela Stefanescu host a 
fortnightly Bible study, and Dirk 
Nederveen launched a Spiritual 
Disciplines reading group in the Fall of 
2017 which continues for another few 
months.  And Deborah van Arragon and 
Hendrik Timmer and others are helping 
coordinate and offer another international 
Alpha course, to introduce the basics of 
Christianity to students and others.  
Berdine van den Toren gave an inspiring 
and insightful GraceTALK in December 
about her missionary experience in Africa 
and Asia.  The Leadership Team is also 
exploring further ideas for courses and 
talks, helped by various members’ 
suggestions and a brilliant brainstorming 
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overview provided by Josué Almansa and 
Maaike Kroese, who has been supporting 
hospitality for Grace TALKs this last year. 

 

Joas Zuur, part of our talented worship 
music leadership (along with Krina Huisman 
and Phil Monsbourgh), helped the 
Leadership Team analyze sound system 
options, and we purchased new speakers 
and a mixer in January.  We’re still learning 
how to use it all, so we welcome helpful 
feedback.  We are delighted at this new 
enhancement to our physical resources, 
which benefits our worship.  We are also 
beginning to explore the challenges of size 
and space for our worship services, which 
are good challenges to have! 

 

In the area of support for personnel, 
based on our income and budget, last year’s 
local AGM voted to provide a small service 
honorarium for pastors leading worship.  
This is appreciated by your chaplain, but is 
also helpful to make it possible to invite 
other ministers to take services, in case of 
illnesses or absence. 

 

And last but not least, in April this year, 
Freerk and Judith Lap offered to start a 
roughly monthly newsletter for Grace 
Church (distributed primarily by e-mail to 
those who subscribe via the website).  This 
has proven a great and much appreciated 
initiative.  We also want to develop contact 
lists (phone and e-mail details) of our 
members, so we can more easily be in touch 
with each other, and what is desired needs 
to be discussed with and by members (given 

privacy and other issues).  Freek is also 
working with Dragos Stefanescu on a 
promotional film for Grace, and we look 
forward to seeing the results in the coming 
time! 

 

So in several of our priority areas, we are 
seeing fruits, which is very much to be 
celebrated!  Thank you to all who are 
praying for the growth and development of 
our faith community and are pitching in to 
help! 

 

We have fantastic spiritual enthusiasm and 
energy in our community, and also need to 
bring helpful and healthy structure and 
resources to bear, so that Grace Church can 
continue to be an attractive, inspired and 
enduring faith community and witness in 
Groningen and surroundings. 

 

As ever, we are immensely grateful for and 
dependent on the grace of God in all we do, 
and are thankful for the prayer and practical 
support we receive from all our members 
and friends. 

 

 

With thanks and gratitude, yours in Christ, 
Sam Van Leer  

Assoc Chaplain for Groningen 
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Chaplains Message, May 6th 2018. 
Annual report I think is a way to look back 
- perhaps the funny moments, or the 
profound and moving ones - and to recall 
where God has led us and been at work. 
A way to also look forward to what where 
we going in the year ahead, with God's 
guidance and grace, as he seeks to bear 
fruit through us. 
I believe in thank yous. I am thankful for 
all who serve in the life of All Saints 
across the past year, in any capacity. 
With our move to the Nieuwe Erven more 
role have been created, and more bodies 
and hands needed to fill them. I want to 
thank all who served and have served - in 
our set up teams, who come in at 0830 
regularly... To all who work on sound. To 
those who serve as bible readers, 
intercessors, chalice assistants, who 
serve as altar server or prepare the altar 
for worship. To all our musicians. To 
those who serve in Sunday School, 
creche. To those who are stewards, serve 
refreshments. To our home group leaders 
and prayer ministry teams. To TACA 
leadership team who have met on 
average every 6 weeks with me, focusing 
on a range of inspiring and  
perhaps sometimes less inspiring but 
highly important topics concerning our 
congregations life and direction and 
future. Thank you for your service. Thank 
you to all.   
Looking back, a few moments.  For All 
Saints, 2017 was a year of three away 
days.  
* There was our time in, in February, in 
Nijkerk, our first one as a church.  A really 
good full day. We sought to deepen our 

relationships inside the church and to 
reflect upon our desired core values of 
UP, IN, OUT and how we want to express 
these as a congregation.  
* In May, on Ascension Weekend, we 
went to the YMCA, a weekend of 
incredibly warm weather, full of BBQ, 
worship, testimony and words of 
encouragement, teaching on the Holy 
Spirit, friendships being formed, sleeping 
in big tents, and laser gaming, which 
brought out sides of people rarely seen! 
We go back on May 11-12th - if you aren't 
able to make it, you know what you are 
missing! (*since these words, the Church 
Camp took place. 30 staying overnight, 
and up to 60 adults and children 
attending across the 24 hours). 
*And finally the All Saints Leadership 
team - TACA - along with the leaderships 
of Utrecht, Groningen and Zwolle, met for 
24 hours at a venue near Deventer. The 
primary aim was to build and deepen 
relationships through time together and 
sharing about the challenges and 
encouragements each congregation 
faces in its particular setting. It was a 
moving time. On that time away, TACA 
felt deeply moved, by the Spirit, for 
situation faced by the congregation in 
Zwolle, to consider how can we support 
them. We can say All Saints is a young 
congregation. But they are a small, 
struggling one. And Paul reminds us - 
when one part of the body suffers, the 
whole body suffers (1 Corinthians 12:v26) 
- this is something TACA will continue to 
pray and discern this year. It includes 
some members of the team visiting a 
Zwolle Sunday service to spend more 
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time with their leadership team at the start 
of July. Pray for TACA as we reflect on 
what the Lord may be asking of us. 
A group from All Saints attended New 
Wine (July 2017) and another attended 
Taize (July 2017) - both positive good 
growing times. Another group from All 
Saints and Holy Trinity is attending New 
Wine in late July 21-28 - why not come 
along? Teaching. Sung worship. Excellent 
children and young people and teenager 
work. Wonderful fellowship. Meeting 
Christians from all over the Netherlands. 
Why not speak to Andre and Ninke, Ron 
and Nienke, Beatrijs, Vera, Judy, Noa, and 
the other children and young people who 
went and be persuaded! 
We have seen babies were born and 
baptised - Saralynn, & Timo last month 
when we squeezed in 156 people. And 
looking forward to the baptisms of 
Benjamin, Sebastiaan, Filip and Anouk, (* 
we just celebrated on Pentecost the 
baptisms of Sebastiaan and Benjamin, 
twin boys). But sadness, of the loss of two 
members - Corrie - who had come often on 
Thursday evening Holy Communion; and 
Lodewijk whose presence is still missed by 
many at All Saints. We continue to 
remember in prayer those who grieve 
these losses.  
And our move. TACA worked hard, many 
prayed across the chaplaincy - I was often 
asked in Zwolle how the search was going, 
which was encouraging to know others 
were praying and thinking of us - and the 
Nieuwe Erven became the home the Lord 
led us to.  I have been encouraged  by 
how the move has gone, how this has 
become All Saints new home. I feel All 

Saints have settled here. Yes, new 
demands upon us, in setting up, and 
getting used to worshipping in a new 
venue. TACA continues to be  keep 
contacts and searches going if a move to a 
church building becomes possible.  
For this year. Looking ahead. Two parts. 
When the vision for All Saints was formed, 
there was an aim for All Saints to be an 
independent formally established 
chaplaincy ideally by three years after its 
launch - so during 2019. Last spring, the 
archdeacon, Paul Vrolijk, and Bishop 
Robert and the chaplaincy AGM confirmed 
that this timing was still appropriate. Part of 
this, includes working towards being self 
sustaining - our income covering 
expenditure - and self governing, with our 
own Chaplaincy Council. 
This year, we - All Saints, along with 
Council, chaplains and the senior Diocese 
staff - will continue to work towards that 
aim, discerning, under God, if things are 
ready.  
The Second Part -we want to continue to 
work out UP IN OUT in our church life.  A 
few examples of what we have been doing 
and will be. Up we have introduced three 
particular ways to deepen and focus our 
intercessions - 1. our prayer wheel (which 
has different areas for intercession in a 
church's life), 2. praying for 5 non believers 
regularly during the week and for the street 
where we live, 3.  praying weekly for one 
of the 50 hardest countries to live as a 
Christian, using information provided by 
the charity Open Doors.  
Since last autumn we established, weekly 
prayer ministry. A place and an opportunity 
to pray with two people in confidence - 
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perhaps to bring thanksgiving, praise, 
lament, need, pain, and these people will 
pray with you and for you. We hope to 
grow the numbers involved in this 
ministry.  
Also we began at the end of last year, and 
we will use this coming year, seasonal 
liturgy booklets. So the Black Books will 
no longer be used in a Communion this 
year, only for morning prayer. The 
reasoning is - to hold the liturgy in one 
booklet instead of moving between books 
which makes it easier for visitors but also 
we have a practical limitation on the space 
we have for our books. Liturgy forms us as 
we use it, pray it. The Anglican church has 
a range of resources which allows us to 
pray more deeply the season we are in, to 
be formed more spiritually. So we will take 
the opportunity to use some of those 
options.. We pray or say the words in 
different ways but the heart of what we say 
will be similar.  
In. We started last autumn, our first home 
groups. Currently we have three groups 
and we encourage everyone to consider 
being part of a group in the coming year, a 
place where we work out UP IN OUT. Chat 
to our home group leaders to hear more. 
The Men's Group - coordinated by Peter - 
in the coming year, will be focusing upon 
Spiritual Gifts, What motivates us (Heart) 
what are our natural and learned abilities , 
what is unique about our personality and 
the wealth of life experience we all bring to 
a congregation. We celebrated, in the 
chaplaincy confirmation in March, the 
confirmation of Vera and Winston. 
We would like to develop our teenager 
work - on Sundays and during the week - 
to work on making this happen in the 
coming months. Our first step / aim would 

be to begin to provide a monthly Sunday 
morning work. 
As Jesus commanded, we are to love one 
another, help with each other's burdens. 
Part of that is about being a deep 
community - where people are cared for 
and supported in their different life 
situations and concerns. Each person that 
visits All Saints Church is valuable in God’s 
eyes and our desire is that each person 
feels that they matter and belong.  
While I have the main responsibility for 
pastoral care, and the home groups will 
help care for and support each other, 
I would like to deepen and extend our 
pastoral care further across the All Saints 
family. There are some practical ways to 
make this happen and Marianne and 
Jolanda have offered to assist in this.  
This could mean:  - visiting those people 
who would enjoy someone to pop round 
for a cup of coffee just to have a chat - to 
visit new members of our congregation. - 
be a listening ear for the ones that 
have personal issues they would like to 
talk through - visit people that are ill - visit 
families with newborn babies   
I will, of course, remain available and 
continue to be involved in pastoral matters. 
Please let Marianne or Jolanda know if 
they can be of any help to you 
Out. One question we have only began to 
think about is how we can be a witness in 
our local area in this year. We had a very 
encouraging time on Christmas Eve giving 
away a candle and card and ringing the 
bell and passing on this gift and inviting 
them to our worship.  
We want to work out further ways to be of 
service to and connect with this area. This 
involves being better and closer 
ecumenical links in this city. 
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Life in the Anglican Church in Zwolle.  

2017 has been an important year for us. 
This year we took the first steps to being a 
little more independent. We have managed 
to pay both David and Grant for taking our 
services and for payment for travelling to 
other congregational meetings. We hope 
to be able to keep this up in the years to 
come. 

As a congregation we continue to meet 
twice a month. On the first Sunday, there is 
a service of sung Holy Communion. On 
the third Sunday, sung evensong. David 
and Grant cover each of these services. 

In 2017, we started a monthly bible study 
course under the leadership of David and 
Grant. The evening study was preceded by 
a meal in one of the participant’s houses 
and then later the study itself. The meal 
gave us a chance to know each other in a 

more informal atmosphere. The 
discussions during the study were 
sometimes quite fierce as members come 
from various churches with very different 
ideas. That is what made it so interesting. 
We studied the letter of Paul to the 
Ephesians.  

The study didn't restart until January this 
year. We agreed to meet every two weeks. 
One week with one of the chaplains 
attending to lead the study. Then, two 
weeks later, to meet as a group and lead 
ourselves. We have been using a study 
book on the Book of Acts, chapters 13-20, 
written by Church of England Bishop Steve 
Croft. We intend later, when this study is 
completed, to follow an Old Testament 
study - on the character of Joseph in 
Genesis. 

St Mary's Anglican Church in Twente, 
every 3-4 months, hold a choral evensong, 

But a question we have raised a few times. 
We know there is roughly 10000 expats 
and internationals in the Amersfoort area. 
How do we connect?  Do we need to be 
more deliberate or intentional in what we 
are doing? A focus for our year ahead will 
need to be PRESENCE, that folks know 
we are here and so they can come or tell 
others. 
But this is local - we continue to want to 
strengthen our overseas OUT - we  have a 
growing link with Albania, Continue to 
strengthen links with Child Sponsorship 
charity, Compassion. And also grow our 
awareness of and commitment to our 
persecuted brothers and sisters in Christ. 
All these we seek to do dependent upon 

the Lord, seeking to be a charismatic 
church, growing increasingly open to the 
workings, gifts, voice and presence of the 
Holy Spirit, the great gift from Jesus to us.  
To end: Looking back, and looking forward, 
praise and confidence, some words from 
the Letter of Jude. 24 To him who is able to 
keep you from stumbling and to present 
you before his glorious presence without 
fault and with great joy – 25 to the only God 
our Saviour be glory, majesty, power and 
authority, through Jesus Christ our Lord, 
before all ages, now and for evermore! 
Amen. 
 
Revd Grant Crowe, May 2018. 
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on a Saturday or Sunday evening, at the 
Abbey Sion in Diepenveen, and we 
promote that among our members and 
held promote it using our contacts.  

Our leadership team was invited in 
November to join the other teams from 
Utrecht, Groningen and Amersfoort for 24 
hours of fellowship and discussions. This 
was held at the Abbey Sion, Diepenveen, 
in Overijssel. Four  of our leadership team 
members attended and we all felt that as 
well as giving we could also receive a lot of 
support from our sister congregations. We 
know that in 2018 this contact and support 
will continue. 

One way planned is that the All Saints 
leadership team will visit first Sunday in 
July. All Saints want to explore ways how 
they can support the church here in 
Zwolle. Also, the Holy Trinity Utrecht choir 
will visit twice - in June, to lead an 
evensong and for our October Harvest 
Communion..  

Our Christmas service of Carols and 
Lessons, was well attended. Filippa and 
her friends played their recorders and the 
ad hoc choir proved to be a great success. 

Although not the youngest congregation 
we have established a Church What’s app 
which along with the mails keeps our 
congregation up to date with what is going 
on. 

Our numbers have remained the same in 
2017. Students come and go but the hard 
kern remains. Hopefully we hope that in 
2018 our church will become more 
significant in Zwolle. 

The leadership team are hoping to put The 
Anglican church Zwolle well and truly on 
the map. 

One aim, has been to grow the prayer and 
intercession for our congregation. ICS -  
has added Zwolle on its quarterly prayers 
and occasionally, we are being prayed for 
specifically as events approach, within 
their monthly prayer news and by one of 
their prayer groups based in Warwick. It 
was a nice surprise to learn that the prayer 
group who hold us in prayer, her parents 
and her used to attend Zwolle in the 70s. 
To grow a church in numbers and depth, 
and in fact in all we do as a church, prayer 
is the train engine that pulls the carriages. 
No engine, carriages go no where. No 
prayer, similarly no long term effect / fruit. 

To attend a church, it is important people 
know we are here. So a theme for the 
coming year, has been that of Presence - 
raising our profile, running events so 
people get to know about us and to know 
us. In March - we invited the Dutch English 
Church Music Choir - 'Anthem'-  to lead our 
evensong on March 18th. A very well 
attended event as well as a lovely service. 
We also held in April and in May, two 
evenings on English Church Music, led by 
Christiaan Winter. Numbers were not very 
large, but especially during the second 
evening, we had a number of people 
attending from the Lutheran church which 
we use for our Sunday worship. They were 
informative evenings. 

We look forward to the coming year.  

Cecilia Koppenrade and Grant Crowe. 

Utrecht Chaplain’s Report to the Local Annual General Meeting 
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At Holy Trinity Utrecht 
12:15pm 22 April AD 2018 

We began by remembering and praying 
for: 
Those who have been baptized since our 
last AGM:  Melina MacNaughton; Adelchi 
Hankins; Ehtram Hooshyar; Azadeh 
Rezamand; Willemijn Kuiper; Eleonore 
Wolters-Oldhoff; Isabelle Cremer 
Eindhoven; Aurora Berghuis. 
 
Those who’ve been confirmed since our 
last AGM:  Annelies and Marijke van den 
Berge; Ineke Cornet; Juliette Gentenaar; 
Johannes Golgath; Angelo Hankens; Lara 
Ubabukoh.  (Amersfoort: Winston Gillies, 
Bas and Judith van Oordt, Vera van der 
Werk) 
Those who celebrated marriages: 

Janneke and Bob 
Suiker, Rosemarie and Erik Heemskerk. 
 
And those who have entered into God’s 
rest: Philip Povel; Lodewijk Westerbeek 
van Eerten, Karel Borgers (others in our 
congregation have lost loved ones). 

 
Holy Trinity Utrecht  
(I’m limiting my comments to what is 
happening in Utrecht since it was at the 
Local AGM.) 
 
Oversight: 
Deep gratitude is expressed to our 
Wardens Kit and Frank for their oversight 
of the church in the past year, for both of 
them it has been their first experience as 
wardens and they have taken on the task 
admirably.  Frank is stepping down for 
health reasons and we wish him a speedy 
recovery.  Thank you, Henry, for being 
treasurer of both Utrecht and Amersfoort 

congregations and helping us to see so 
clearly where we stand as we move 
towards the birthing of a new chaplaincy.  
There are so many others involved in 
oversight on the Council for the 
Chaplaincy and on the Utrecht Leadership 
Team (we expect only for one more year), 
the Building Maintenance Committee who 
care for our property, and in a whole host 
of ministries of care around worship, 
teaching, pastoral care, mission and 
communications – too many names to 
name.  Thank you, Anne, for your ongoing 
care and beautifying of the church 
gardens. 
 
1 Worship: 
We give thanks for growth in the choir 
under Henk’s guidance, involvement of 
different musicians in the Gospel band 
under the great leadership of Brian, and 
thanks to Muriel that the new children’s 
choir continues and is more regularly 
involved in Sunday worship 
we are hoping for greater engagement of 
the children in all our services and 
reconsidering how our All Age worship can 
engage “All Ages” more fully (Sunday 
school teachers have since suggested two 
changes – to include a children’s song at 
the All Age worship service, prepared by 
the Sunday School and the children will 
come up with two questions to be 
answered at the All Age worship service.  
Because of the difficulty of language 
differences and for other reasons they 
concluded it is best not to have them 
report in every service.) 
We will be considering the timing of 
services: not the main services on Sunday 
morning, but Evensong, Prayer and 
Praise, whether we should have additional 
services on Saturday or Sunday evenings 
or Sundays at 9am. 
I will be reviewing the liturgies in the 
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seasonal services to consider 
adjustments; and the use of the Common 
Worship baptism service (we used it on 
Pentecost and will probably alternate); we 
will be reconsidering at the Leadership 
Team the lectionary (the choice of 
readings) that we use for the Sunday 
morning services. 

2 Teaching and Fellowship: 
Thank you Erik for coordinating so many 
student initiatives and engaging others in 
making it happen (and for their help!) – 
Alpha and other means of teaching, lots 
of hospitality - meals offered not only to 
students but the whole church (e.g on 
Tuesdays and Saturdays, on Easter and 
Christmas), movie nights, retreats to 
Chevetogne (last year and this June), the 
Uncover John: See for yourself initiative 
of Marieke, the upcoming discussion 
about Vocations 15-17 June. 
new initiative – Book Stall in Utrecht – 
thank you Marc for making Christian 
books more available at our coffee hour 
and so encouraging the study of God’s 
Word and a deeper engagement with 
Christian writings. 
new initiative – The Annual Utrecht 
Lectures (first one last year, an idea and 
initiative of Jos Strengholt) – we are still 
confirming who will come for September 
and have a commitment from Hans 
Boersma to come in September 2020 to 
discuss – Heavenly Participation: 
Weaving the sacramental tapestry. 
new initiative – Playgroup – thank you 
Ineke Cornet for the Friday morning 
gatherings – we are looking for help to 
assist Ineke in this outreach especially to 
young families to lessen isolation and 
encourage friendship. 
new initiative – Godly play – thank you 
Madeleine de Boer for providing another 
way to hear the Gospel in our hearts 
before our shared lunches. 
Women’s Group, and a possible new 

initiative this coming year – a Men’s 
Group in Utrecht? 
new initiative – Nathan has been 
organizing and this autumn will begin 
teaching, with others, and developing 
fellowship among our teens 
There are Bible study groups, the 
Philokalia Discussion Group 
Christian Classics Study Group series on 
early Church writings has begun led by 
Jos Strengholt, and will continue in the 
coming year interspersed with classics 
from the medieval, reformation and 
modern eras 
There is a pilgrimage being organized to 
early monastic sites in Egypt by Jos 
Strengholt for this October (see: 
www.strengholt.info/egypt-desert-retreat-
13-19-october-2018-2/)
Vocations discernment (in the order they 
have come forward) – Thomas Fink-
Jensen (soon in his third and final year at 
Wycliffe Hall in Oxford), Wim Kuiper (has 
just been approved for study towards the 
ordination by the Bishop’s Advisory 
Panel), Tjeerd Bijl, Erik Heemskerk and 
Ineke Cornet are all in process of 
discernment with the Diocese – you will 
see them engaged in lay ministry in the 
coming year in different ways. 
Thank you Judy for coordinating our 
hospitality on Sunday mornings and other 
occasions. 

I think there has been good attention to 
this aspect of our church life.  Two areas 
needing special attention this coming 
year include Pastoral Care and Mission 
Outreach: 

3 Pastoral Care: 
more attention to visitation, better use of 
the Lay Pastoral ministers, the 
involvement of Local Contacts, Prayer 
Ministry (which expanded in 2017 to be 
offered after the service on every third 
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Sunday of the month) 
should we have a regular new members 
introduction supper? (could this be an 
initiative of Local Contacts?) 
 
4 Mission Outreach: 
Thanks to the ongoing work of the 
Charitable Givings Committee.  I would 
like us to review how we are doing this, 
whether we should be more focused in our 
mission outreach, supporting fewer 
missions but in a bigger way that makes 
greater connections with the people in the 
congregation. 
AA, NA (Narcotics Anonymous), Sola 
Scriptura (a student union in Utrecht), 
Enactus (a non-Christian student initiative) 
are using our church and/or parsonage for 
outreach in the community. 
 
5 Communication: 
Thanks to Chaplaincy Administrators last 
year (at different times): Hanna Cremer-
Eindhoven, Hannah Koolstra, and to David 
Vollmer-Laarman, who has joined us as 
Chaplaincy Administrator since 
September.  They have shared in 2017 the 
various administrative tasks, including 
oversight of the website and Sunday 
bulletins and being a welcoming face for 
the chaplaincy to the general public. 
thanks to Judy for coordinating and to 
Juliette for doing all the formatting and 
correspondence with the publisher of the 
Newsletters. 
 
Replanting 
in the coming year we will take the steps 
to formally separate from Amersfoort 
we will look at strategies for continued 
growth in Holy Trinity Utrecht  
is the Lord calling on us to plant another 

church?  Should we be thinking of pouring 
new energy into Zwolle?   
Should we be thinking about having a 
curate in the coming year?   
Should we be considering possible 
renovations to the Church/hall – some of 
the ideas we had before or some new 
ideas? 
 
We had a meeting of the Leadership 
Teams of the four churches in our 
chaplaincy and of the Council last 
November and each church put together a 
SWOT analysis – Strengths, Weaknesses, 
Opportunities and Threats. 
 
One of our challenges identified at Holy 
Trinity Church is also one of our greatest 
gifts.  We are a highly diverse 
congregation – theologically (where we 
stand on Church teaching), 
ecclesiologically (we come from different 
church backgrounds – and have different 
ways of doing things), and diverse socially 
and culturally – it is an expression of the 
Universal Church. 
 
Our Theological Differences 
But I want to speak a little on the question 
of our diversity on theological positions – 
to speak about “the elephant in the room”.  
There is a concern about the divisions 
between people and the labelling of people 
as conservative versus liberal.  It is a 
reality.  What is important is how do we 
deal with this divide.  There is I think a 
helpful lens through which we can view 
this situation.  The nature of our life and of 
existence is that we experience both order 
and chaos (or uncertainty) – a certain 
amount of both of these are needed for our 
flourishing.  You can see this in the 
opening verses of Genesis, where the 
earth was without form and void – that is a 
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kind of chaos.  God speaks the Word, the 
Logos, and brings order out of that chaos 
– God creates life in a staged and 
progressive way until the summit, human 
beings are created, made in the image 
and likeness of God.  In this way you can 
see that order is a good thing. 
 
However, order can also be destructive, 
can have a tyrannical aspect to it.  We 
see this contrast between chaos and 
order if you’ve been following the 
readings in Deuteronomy and Acts over 
the past couple of weeks.  
 
In Deuteronomy God brings about a huge 
change in the lives of the Israelites when 
he took them out of slavery in Egypt 
towards the promised Land.  They had 
order in their lives in Egypt, but it was a 
tyrannical order.  When they moved into 
their wilderness wandering this caused 
them both joy and great distress.  Some 
began to long for the order of Egypt, at 
least they had certainty about food, 
ordered lives, even if it was oppressive.  
Some dealt with the new freedom by 
resisting any kind of structure – Moses 
described it as “every person doing what 
was right in his own eyes.” [Deuteronomy 
12:8]  They were given the Law of Moses 
by God and they were given freedom and 
these were not seen to be contrary but 
one was needed to ensure the other.   
 
In Acts of the Apostles, we see the early 
Church Jewish apostles and disciples 
trying to grapple with how to live out their 
lives after their encounter with Jesus 
Christ – his life, death, resurrection and 
ascension.  How were they to relate to 
the order of their lives as Jews?  What 
structures no longer applied, what 
structures did still apply?  Peter received 
dreams about the food laws, the disciples 
witnessed the Spirit falling on Gentiles as 
well Jews.  In some things they were 
called upon to change.  What is true 

freedom in Christ?  Order and chaos?  
How were they to negotiate the new 
situation? 
 
Our church is made up of people who 
tend towards seeing the need for greater 
order and structure (more conservative) 
and those who desire less order and 
structure (more liberal).  And this relates 
both to our understanding of the moral life 
and about our decisions about how we 
organize our church – about liturgy, about 
music, about teaching, about how we 
govern ourselves, and about our mission 
in the world.  It touches on our every 
activity as Christians.  
 
There is this tension in our gathering as a 
community and I want to explain a little 
about why this is, what can be behind this 
divide, and how it is a healthy situation 
and how it can be unhealthy.   
 
Some people in our church tend towards 
a more liberal stance because they have 
been hurt by too much order – whether it 
be a tyrannical parent or a church they 
were a part of that was too strict and it 
was experienced as oppressive, loveless 
and stifling to spiritual growth.  They have 
been hurt deeply by that experience and 
are wary of too much order, and a way of 
holding doctrine that can be cruel.  Others 
have been burnt by the experience of too 
much chaos, perhaps it was parents who 
let them run too free and in their naivety 
they were hurt by the world, or they come 
from churches where there were no rules, 
and they see the need for greater order, 
greater structure – they see the 
importance of doctrine.  Both of these 
experiences do lead to legitimate 
concerns – order can become tyrannical, 
freedom can become chaotic and 
destructive. 
 
There are also some who have only 
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grown up in a conservative or liberal 
environment and have a fear of any 
challenge to their current thinking about 
what is right or simply because it is too 
much effort to think.  Surely laziness or 
fear alone of what is outside of one’s 
comfort zone, a kind of timidity, are not 
legitimate reason for being either 
conservative or liberal.  Growth happens in 
the spiritual life when we are ready always 
to hear from God, through the serious 
study of His Word written and through 
serious prayer and self-reflection, and by 
engaging in conversation and prayer with 
other Christians.  It is to listen daily at the 
gates of heaven to Wisdom who raises her 
voice, “Whoever is simple, let him turn in 
here!... Come, eat of my bread and drink 
of the wine I have mixed.  Leave 
simpleness, and live, and walk in the way 
of insight.” [see Proverbs 8 and 9, Wisdom 
of Solomon 8]   
 
We can get into problems when those who 
are more liberal or more conservative 
make wrong assumptions about why other 
people disagree with them.   
 

We greatly benefit from the tension even if 
it is messier.  I think what is special about 
our church in Utrecht is in fact this very 
tension.  My hope is that Holy Trinity is a 
place to experience healing from the 
oppressiveness of too much liberality or 
too much order, and a place where people 
are free to explore their faith, to ask 
difficult questions, to be forbearing and to 
challenge one another in love.  I believe 
this is in fact the Anglican Way. 
 
So, as long as I believe God is calling me 
to be here, and so long as the bishop 
agrees, and so long as I believe that I 
have your confidence, I will seek to 
provide that kind of leadership, open to 
challenges on either side, and seeking to 
foster a place where ideas can be 
discussed, where both sides on this 
particular divide feel welcome, and where 
we can all continually grow in truth, in 
wisdom and in love.   
Thank you for the opportunity to minister 
among you.  May God continue to bless us 
and keep us, to make His face to shine 
upon us, and to give us His peace.  Amen. 

The mission for OCAAM is for all 
employees, visitors and travellers at 
Schiphol Airport, to experience the 
presence of pastoral care and help 
through the involvement of the Old 
Catholic and Anglican Churches; the aim is 
for there to be a place for reflection, where 
everyone who wishes can pray, meditate 
and get help. 
 
http://www.aam-schiphol.nl/                                 

Founded by a Dutch couple Noah' s Ark 
runs a Children's Home where over 160 
orphaned, abandoned, and abused 
children receive love and care. In the 
compound, there is also a Nursery School, 
Primary School, Secondary and Vocational 
School as well as a Medical Center.  
 
 
 
http://www.nacmu.org/en/about   

This month we are supporting the mission at Schiphol airport and Noah’s Ark in Uganda 
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6th June Polycarp’s Letter to the 
Philippians 
Wednesday, talk at 8pm  
(Holy Communion at 7pm) 
29th June The Martyrdom of Polycarp  
Friday Dinner at 6:30pm, talk at 8pm 
 
Christian Classics, will continue in June 
with its series on ancient Christian writers, 
this month looking at the great 2nd bishop 
Polycarp (in Smyrna, modern day Izmir, 
Turkey). 

 

Polycarp is among the earliest Christians 
whose writings survived.  His name 
'Polycarp' means 'much fruit' in Greek.  It 
is recorded by Irenaeus, who heard him 
speak in his youth, and by Tertullian, that 
he had been a disciple of John the 
Apostle.  Saint Jerome wrote that Polycarp 
was a disciple of John and that John had 
ordained him bishop of Smyrna.  
With Clement of Rome and Ignatius of 
Antioch, Polycarp is regarded as one of 
three chief Apostolic Fathers.  According 
to David Trobisch, Polycarp may have 
been the one who compiled, edited, and 
published the New Testament.  According 
to the Martyrdom of Polycarp he died 
a martyr at the age of 86, bound and 
burned at the stake, then stabbed when 
the fire failed to touch him.  The sole 
surviving work attributed to his authorship 
is his Letter to the Philippians; it is first 
recorded by Irenaeus of Lyons. The letter 
warns against a number of disorders in the 
church and against apostasy, and 
encourages the Christians to persevere in 

good works. 
One of the 
letter's more 
important 
features is its 
use and 
citation of 
other early 
Christian 
writings, 
many of which later came to be part of 
the New Testament.  [Wikipedia] 

 

On each evening we will each receive a 
copy of the text.  Fr Strengholt will give us 
a background on the work and then guide 
us in our reading of the text. 

Please let David Vollmer know if you are 
coming so we can prepare enough 
materials and also if you intend to come 
for supper beforehand (on 29 June) so we 
know how many meals to prepare for: 
office@holytrinityutrecht.nl 

https://en.wikipedia.org/wiki/Polycarp%27s_letter_to_the_Philippians
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Bruce Kuhn was on Broadway in Les 
Miserables and spent several seasons 
playing leads in American regional 
theaters. He now tours the globe with his 
solo performances of The Gospel of 
Luke, Acts, Het Evangelie van Marcus (in 
Dutch) and others, presenting the original 
eyewitness accounts from scripture —
word for word—as if he saw them 
happen.  He taught his storytelling 
method as a Fuller Seminary extension 
course while on staff with InterVarsity 
Christian Fellowship (IVCF), then at 

Regent College in Vancouver and 
Wycliffe Hall Seminary at Oxford 
University. He went on to co-found the 
Word by Heart school with Paul Childers, 
in partnership with Youth With A Mission 
(YWAM).  Now on six continents, the 
schools are graduating hundreds of 
presenters, who tell the Gospel stories 
word for word in their own language, 
without memorizing. Bruce lives with his 
artist wife Hetty and their two children on 
a North Sea island in Holland.  

This performance will happen at Holy Trinity Church in Utrecht  

8pm Friday 8 June.  Freewill offering.  
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There is the funny story of two scientists 
who meet at the house of one of them. The 
visitor notices a horseshoe on the wall and 
says: “Surely you aren’t superstitious?”, 
whereupon the other replies: “No, but I've 
been told that it works even for people who 
don't believe in it.” 

 

I like this joke, because it puzzles me. 
Does this scientist now believe in 
horseshoes or not? I think his actions 
betray that he does. Would it matter for the 
results? In case of luck-bringing 
horseshoes it matters a lot: a horseshoe 
doesn't really bring luck, but still he might 
be more successful if it made him more 
confident. If the scientist knew all that, he 
may have tricked himself into believing, 
but I doubt if that could work.  

 

Trust in something is an interesting 
phenomenon, as we see for example in 
the working of placebo medication. The 
crazy thing is that it really helps as long as 
the patient trusts the doctor who 
prescribed it. And it works even better 
when the doctor himself believes in it as 
well. But as soon as we realize that it was 
only a placebo, it stops working. And we 
cannot manipulate ourselves back into 
believing something we don't believe. So 
here we see that sometimes it can be quite 

counter productive to want to know exactly 
how things work.1 

 

Still, it is in my nature to want to figure out 
exactly how things work, and describe my 
perceptions as precisely and rationally as 
possible. One of the things that really 
surprises me is the healing effect of 
confession and absolution. So now I want 
to investigate what happens there and why 
it works. This is potentially dangerous: 
what if I come to the conclusion that there 
is nothing more behind it than the fact that 
I believe the words of the absolution? 

 

On the other hand, the harm is probably 
already done. Churches and obscure sects 
have so often coerced people into feeling 
guilty, forcing confessions to manipulate 
people and bind them in fear, that perhaps 
we have come to see this as the basic 
mechanism of what it is supposed to do. At 
least I'm afraid it may have worked like 
that for me. Father David once posted a 
rather elaborate confession from the 
Armenian liturgy on Facebook and I 
replied that it made me feel as if we had to 
“crawl very low so as to pass through the 
narrow gate unnoticed”. Notice that I had 
completely forgotten about the idea of 
forgiveness and focused only on the 
emotions during the confession.  

This contribution was written by Ruth Alkema 

1. This makes me think of Adam and Eve again… this time about the negative effects of knowledge.  
For my other reflections on this story see my blog: http://www.consideringlilies.nl/tag/adam-and-eve/  
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Given that I had such negative 
associations with the idea of confession, 
it is rather surprising that I actually do 
often feel such a release of burdens upon 
hearing the absolution. And this does help 
me face the world again with fresh eyes. 
This triggered my attention and is the 
reason for writing this text. 

 

Forgiveness is a central issue in 
Christianity, but what does it mean? The 
whole idea that Jesus died for our sins 
and that that solves everything is so 
irrational that it explains nothing. I just 
cannot bend my mind around it. But, as I 
said, I do feel relieved and liberated when 
I hear the absolution, so it probably just 
works. And it is my impression that this 
doesn't depend on me, on how I feel 
exactly, but much more on God who is 
autonomous and just gives this 
forgiveness and freedom whether I 
understand it or not.  

  

It seems that I have become just like the 
scientist in the joke. I have no rational 
explanation, but forgiveness seems to be 

given even though I hardly believe in the 
procedure.  

 

In the example of a placebo, the patient 
heals because he trusts the doctor. And 
when God is the doctor, what could 
possibly be wrong with that? It is 
remarkable how simply asking for 
forgiveness, and receiving it, changes my 
perspective. Experiencing the great 
liberation and freedom that come with it, I 
see the words of the confession in a 
different light. It is now clearer to me that 
these are healing too. They remind me 
that I will always be welcome, whatever 
might have happened. They help me to 
be more open, knowing that it will always 
be okay, that I can safely show God the 
darker side of my heart. And when I do 
that, I allow his light to restore that part of 
me and make me whole.  

source: http://www.consideringlilies.nl/important-things-are-not-rational 
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Op bezoek 

 

Hij woont in een mooi nieuw tehuis 

mijn oud-collega 

met een zekere regelmaat 

bezoek ik hem 

hij dementeert 

maar 

gelukkig 

van vroeger weet hij alles nog 

 

dus als ik bij hem ben 

omwoorden wij   

het verleden naar het heden 

ons nu 

terwijl het echte nu met rasse 

schreden verdwijnt over de 
horizon 

vrolijk delen wij zo oude verhalen 

daarna nemen wij afscheid 

lachend 

 

tot een volgende keer – 

This poem was written by Oeke Kruythof. English translation/transcreation by Jenny 
Narraway 

Visits 

 

He lives in a wonderful care home 

my former colleague 

I visit him regularly 

he has dementia 

but  

fortunately 

he remembers everything from his 
past 

so when I am with him 

we exchange words and memories  

from the past to the present 

our now 

even though the real now speeds by 

over the horizon 

we happily share old stories 

and then we say our goodbyes 

laughing 

until the next time  
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We would like to announce our 
upcoming wedding. It is planned 
for June 9th. The church service 
will be at 19:30u at Landgoed 
Lindenhorst, Hoofdstraat 260, 
Driebergen and everyone is most 
cordially invited!  

 
Kind regards, 
Rick en Judith 
06-1288 9674  

https://maps.google.com/?q=Hoofdstraat+260&entry=gmail&source=g
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Op 17, 18 en 19 augustus 2018 wordt 
er vanuit de Salvatorparochie een 
christelijk meditatie- en 
gebedsweekend georganiseerd. 
Dit kloosterweekend vindt plaats in de 
benedictijnse Sint Willibrordsabdij in de 
Slangenburg-Doetinchem. 
Het thema van het weekend is de 
apostolische geloofsbelijdenis: het 
Credo. Het is de oudste christelijke 
tekst. We stellen ons de volgende 
vragen: Wat betekenen de beden, hoe 
weten we het en waarom. We koppelen 
de beden aan geloofservaring en aan 
persoonlijk geloof. 
Ook lezen we op een geestelijke 
manier/ Lectio Divina het Evangelie van 
de dag, waarbij de overweging van p. 
M. Schrama o.s.a. behandeld wordt. 
Het weekend wordt begeleid door 
Hettie van Hessen en pr. O. 
Swijnenberg. De praktische 
ondersteuning wordt door Elaine 
Kempees uitgevoerd. 
Het weekend vindt plaats van 
vrijdagmiddag 17 augustus van 16.30 
uur tot zondagmiddag 19 augustus 
16.00 uur in het Stiltecentrum van de 

abdij. 
Er wonen en werken 12 monniken in de 
abdij, zij nodigen hun gasten van harte 
uit tot het meevieren van de diensten. 
Andere parochianen/mensen zijn ook 
van harte welkom. 
Er zijn mogelijkheden om de prachtige 
natuur in de omgeving te verkennen. 
De kosten zijn E 150,-p.p. Dit is 
inclusief rondleiding abdij. Mocht de 
hoogte van het bedrag een bezwaar 
zijn, neem dan even contact op. Het 
bedrag gelieve over te maken op 
banknummer NL54INGB0007648080 
ten name van H. Eijbergen. 
Er zijn éénpersoons- en twee 
persoonskamers met toilet en douche. 
Het adres is: St. Willibrordsabdij, 
Abdijlaan 1, 7004 JL Doetinchem tel: 
0315-298268.  website: www.willibrords
-abbey.nl   
Voor info. Elaine Kempees 06- 
13613689  mailadres: 
elainekempees@gmail.com . Hettie 
van Hessen- Eijbergen 030-2725712 
mailadres: hettieeijbergen@gmail.com   

This message was submitted by Hettie van Hessen-Eijbergen. 

http://www.willibrords-abbey.nl/
http://www.willibrords-abbey.nl/
mailto:elainekempees@gmail.com
mailto:hettieeijbergen@gmail.com
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During the retreat we will 

• Visit some of the oldest monasteries in 
the world, in Wadi Natrun. 

• Learn from the ancient books of 
Egyptian Desert Fathers (a guided 
course, 2×45 minutes per day, based 
on the life and writings of Pachomius). 

• Have time for personal meditation. 

• Meet with the Coptic Orthodox Bishop 
Thomas (the visionary who founded 
and leads Anafora). 

• Participate in the common evening prayers of Anafora. 

• Enjoy the green desert of Anafora. 

 
Cost of this retreat: 475 Euro.  This includes: 

• Six nights in Anafora, including three meals and drinks per day. 

• The study/work books we use (Pachomian Koinonia, three volumes, supplied at the 
beginning of the retreat) 

• Transport from and to Cairo (the airport, if you like, or any other place if you wish so) 
on 13 and 19 October. 

 
Not included: 

• Your ticket to and from Egypt 

• If you arrive before 13 October or if you stay after 19 October, we can help you 
arrange bookings and sightseeing tours, at your expense. 
 

Thus far we have four participants, beside me.  If you want to more information or if 
you want to register, please contact me at: jos@strengholt.info  

The Rev Dr Jos Strengholt currently serves in the Anglican Chaplaincy of Arnhem and 
Nijmegen.  He has lived for 25 years in Egypt, first as a working missionary and then as 
an ordained Anglican priest.  He knows Egypt and travelling in Egypt very well and is a 
great teacher.  He is offering to lead a retreat into the Desert and this article is on his 
website: www.strengholt.info. 
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Jim Belcher 
In Search of Deep Faith: A Pilgrimage 
Into the Beauty, Goodness and Heart of 
Christianity 
Inter-Varsity Press US 2013 
ISBN 9780830837748 (pbk).  
 
In the book 'In Search of Deep Faith' we 
can read a story with two sides. On the 
one hand it is a story about a pilgrimage 
through Europe visiting the places and 
people that most influenced the Christian 
faith in Europe. On the other hand this is 
a story about a family with four young 
children and parents who are struggling 
with the question how to instil their 
Christian faith in their children. But 
before I tell you more about the book 
and about my opinion first something 
about the writer. 
 
Jim Belcher announced in 2010 that he 
would leave the Presbyterian church he 
planted in 2000 in Newport Beach, 
California. During his time as a pastor of 
this church he had already written 
several books including: Deep Church, 
which won a Christian Today Book 
Award. Before becoming a leading 
pastor he was a teacher of political 
philosophy. Belcher is a good public 
speaker and during his trip through 
Europe made an impressive clip about 
Dietrich Bonhoeffer which you can find 
on Youtube. At the moment he is an 

associate professor of practical theology 
at Knox Theological Seminary in Fort 
Lauderdale, Florida and associate pastor 
of the community of CityChurch, Forth 
Lauderdale. 
 
Back to 2010 Jim Belcher told his 
congregation that he would leave the 
church he planted. He worked really 
hard in the church and wrote a book at 
the same time. That took its toll and 
Belcher was working towards a burnout. 
That was the reason he and his wife 

This review was written by Annemarie of the Utrecht congregation. 
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decided to pack their stuff and go to 
Europe. So they could walk in the 
footsteps of several inspirational 
Christians who made a big commitment 
to their faith and visit places that were of 
great influence in the reformation of the 
church. Not only to inspire themselves 
but also their four children aged 11, 9, 6 
and 4. Belcher read in an article that, for 
young people these days, it is really hard 
to talk meaningfully about their faith. And 
because it remains in vague statements 
they never come to a deep faith in Christ. 
By taking his children to Europe he hopes 
to awake a connection for them with their 
own faith to deepen it so it is more secure 
for the future. By doing that he also takes 
us on a journey by telling about some 
famous Christians like C.S. Lewis and 
less familiar ones like André Trocmé. 
Belcher tells their journey and how they 
found Christ and followed him in their 
own way and their own time. In all cases 
they touched others by their faith and 
actions and became great examples for 
other Christians. 
 
Before I give my opinion about this book 
let me start by saying I am not a parent, 
but I am a child from a family of four 
children so in a way I can relate to this 
family. For me the parts about the 
different Christian people and places 
were really interesting. These parts can 
give you a good overview of their lives 
and impact they had. The book is full of 
references and when you are interested 
in one of the key persons it is really easy 
to find more information in the back. In 
between these parts there was the story 
about the family. I can really not imagine 
going with four children to a different 

continent and travel around without a 
clear plan. So it is easy to have a lot of 
respect and sympathy for Jim Belcher 
and his wife Michelle. The questions of 
the children during their travel really 
made me think about some parts of my 
own faith I take for granted a lot of the 
time. It also shows how difficult it is to 
explain to children how they can believe 
in God and to talk about some of the 
complicated consequences. Luckily there 
are a lot of stories that show how faith 
can give you hope, joy and purpose. But 
for example when they visit a 
concentration camp and talk about Bible 
studies within the barracks it really hit me 
that being a Christian can put you in a 
position that forces you to make 
fundamental decisions. 
 
In the book you can read that the fear of 
Belcher and his wife for their children 
losing their faith when they grown up, 
weigh really heavy on them. I don't know 
if I can fully relate to their concerns and if 
a journey through Europe would be a 
solution I would choose, but what you can 
read in the book is that the journey made 
a impact on the children. That is also the 
case for me. I learned a lot about different 
Christians whose names I sometimes 
already knew but not the full story and it 
made me think about how to be a 
Christian parent if I ever will be blessed 
with that gift. I can really recommend this 
book. It is inspiring for new Christians, 
Christians born in the religion, people 
who are interested in Christian faith, 
parents, historians and just people who 
love travel stories. 
 
     Annemarie Huijink  
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This pattern of readings is taken from the Book of Common Prayer (revised 1922).  It leads us each 
year through most of the Old Testament once and the whole New Testament twice.  The readings 
are longer than you might be used to, but just let them wash over you and shape your soul like a 
rock in a river that is gradually shaped by the current.  If you miss a bit, just pick up on the present 
day’s readings when you return.  Or if it is too much, chose just the Old Testament or Gospel or 
Epistle readings.  Grey highlighted boxes are special readings related to a day of Fasting or a Feast 
day, which we begin to celebrate the night before.  
 

ALMIGHTY and everlasting God, you have given to us your servants grace,  
by the confession of a true faith, to acknowledge the glory of the eternal Trinity,  

and in the power of the Divine Majesty to worship the Unity:  
We beseech you, that this holy faith may evermore be our defence against all adversities;  

who is alive and reigns, one God, world without end.  Amen. 

O God, the strength of all those who put their trust in you, mercifully accept our prayers; 
 and because through the weakness of our mortal nature, we can do no good thing without 

you, grant us the help of your grace, that in keeping of your commandments  
we may please you both in will and deed; through Jesus Christ our Lord.  Amen. 

  Morning Prayer Evening Prayer 

Monday 1 Samuel 1 James 1 1 Samuel 2:1-21 Luke 1:1-23 

Tuesday 1 Samuel 2:22-end James 2:1-13 1 Samuel 3 Luke 1:24-56 

Wednesday 1 Samuel 4 James 2:14-end 1 Samuel 7 Luke 1:57-end 

Thursday 1 Samuel 8 James 3  1 Samuel 9:1-25 Matthew 1:18-end 

Friday 1 Samuel 9:26-10:16 James 4 1 Sam 10:17-end Luke 2:1-39 

Saturday 1 Samuel 11 James 5 1 Samuel 12 Matthew 2 

  Morning Prayer Evening Prayer 

Monday 1 Samuel 13 1 Peter 1:1-21 1 Samuel 14:1-23 Luke 2:40-end 

Tuesday 1 Sam 14:24-48 1 Peter 1:22-2:10 1 Samuel 15 Luke 3:1-22 

Wednesday 1 Samuel 16 1 Peter 2:11-3:7 1 Sam 17:1-30 Luke 4:1-30 

Thursday 1 Sam 17:31-54 1 Peter 3:8--4:6 1 Sam 17:55-18:16 Luke 5:1-11 

Friday 1 Samuel 19 1 Peter 4:7-end 1 Samuel 20.1-17 Mark 1.21-39 

Saturday 1 Samuel 20.18-end 1 Peter 5 1 Samuel 21.1-22.5 Mark 1.40-2.12 
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O LORD, you never fail to help and govern those whom you bring up in your stedfast fear and 
love: Keep us, we beseech you, under the protection of your good providence,  

and make us to have a perpetual fear and love of your holy Name;  
through Jesus Christ our Lord.  Amen. 

O LORD, we beseech you mercifully to hear us;  
and grant that we, to whom you have given a hearty desire to pray,  

may by your mighty aid be defended and comforted in all dangers and adversities;  
through Jesus Christ our Lord.  Amen. 

 
O GOD, the protector of all that trust in you, without whom nothing is strong, nothing is holy:  

Increase and multiply upon us your mercy; that, you being our ruler and guide,  
we may so pass through things temporal, that we finally lose not the things eternal:  

Grant this, O heavenly Father, for Jesus Christ's sake our Lord.  Amen.  

  Morning Prayer Evening Prayer 

St. Barnabas Jeremiah 9.23 - 24 Acts 9.26 - 31 Isaiah 42.5 - 12 Acts 14.8 - end 

Tuesday 1 Samuel 24 2 Peter 2 1 Samuel 25:2-42 Luke 6:1-19 

Wednesday 1 Samuel 26 2 Peter 3 1 Samuel 28:3-end Matthew 5.1-16 

Thursday 1 Samuel 31 Jude 2 Samuel 1 Matthew 5.17-end 

Friday 2 Samuel 2:1-3:1 1 John 1:1--2:6 2 Samuel 3:17-end Matt 6:1-23 

Saturday 2 Samuel 5 1 John 2:7-end 2 Samuel 6 Matthew 7 

  Morning Prayer Evening Prayer 

Monday 2 Samuel 7 1 John 3:1-12 2 Samuel 9 Luke 7:1-17 

Tuesday 2 Samuel 11 1 John 3:13--4:6 2 Samuel 12:1-23 Matt 11:2-end 

Wednesday 2 Sam 13:38-14:24 1 John 4:7-end 2 Sam 14:25-15:12 Luke 7:36-8:3 

Thursday 2 Sam 15:13-end 1 John 5 2 Samuel 16:1-19 Matt 12:22-end 

Friday 2 Samuel 17:1-23 2 John 2 Sam 17:24-18:18 Matt 13:1-23 

Sat / St. John 
the Baptist 2 Sam 18:19-end 3 John Malachi 3.1 - 6 Luke 1.5 - 23 

  Morning Prayer Evening Prayer 

Monday 2 Sam. 19:24-end 1 Thess. 1 2 Sam 23:1-17 Matt 13:44-end 

Tuesday 2 Sam. 24 1 Thess. 2:1-17 1 Kings 1:5-31 Mark 4:35-5:20 

Wednesday 1 Kings 1:32-end 1 Thess. 2:18-3end 1 Chron 22:2-end Mark 5:21-end 

Thursday 1 Chron. 28:1-10 1 Thess. 4:1-12 Ezekiel 2:1-7 Acts 3 
St Peter 
Apostle Ezekiel 3:4-11 Acts 11:1-18 Ezekiel 34:11-16 John 21:15-22 

Saturday 1 Kings 4:21-end 1 Thess. 5:12-end 1 Kings 5 Mark 6:7-44 
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Every Sunday: 9:30am Sung Holy Communion 
Nieuwe Erven, Heiligenbergerweg 144, 3816 AN Amersfoort 

(for midweek services and activities see: www.allsaintsamersfoort.nl)  

4pm First Sunday (Holy Communion) and  
4pm Third Sunday Evensong with Visiting Choir from Holy Trinity Utrecht  

10:30am 2nd Sunday (Service of the Word) and 4th Sunday (Holy Communion) every Month  

 
services are in English unless otherwise specified 

 

Sunday 3rd June          First Sunday after Trinity 
      10:30 All Age Worship Sung Communion (with Gospel Band) 

Sunday 10th June       Second Sunday after Trinity (Eve of St Barnabas) 
      9:00 Sung Communion (Dutch liturgy/English sermon) 
      10:30 Choral Communion  
      14:30 Choral Evensong  

Sunday 17th June       Third Sunday after Trinity 
      10:30 Choral Communion  

Saturday 23rd June      Evening Prayer and Praise - 
      “They shall be called the sons of God” 
      19:30 Service of the Word with Gospel Band  

Sunday 24th June   Fourth Sunday after Trinity (Nativity of John the Baptist) 
      9:00 Sung Communion (Dutch liturgy/English sermon) 
      10:30 Choral Communion 

Friday 29th June   Feast of St Peter and Paul 
      19:00 Holy Communion (said) 

In addition to the above services, we have these regular midweek services at Holy Trinity 
Utrecht: 
Daily:       Morning Prayer (Tues to Fri 8.00; Sat 9.00) and  
      Evening Prayer (Tues to Fri 17.30; Sat 17:00)          
Weekly:      Holy Communion (said) (Wednesday at 19.00)  


